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St Martins Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the St Martins Parish Council held on Thursday 10th February 2022 at 
7.00 p.m. in St Martins Centre.

PRESENT:
Cllrs, Neil Arthan, Andrew Cast, Mark Hayball, Sophie Hughes-Saunier, 

Duncan Laing, Glenn Pennington, Lesley-Anne Roberts, Natalie Rowley, Sue Schofield 

and George Smith.

Also in attendance: 
Shropshire Councillor Steve Davenport, Tessa Lanstein from Coombe Management 


Services, three Members of the public and the Parish Clerk.
	028/02/22.C
	Chairman’s Welcome 

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting including three members of the public and our new Cllr George Smith who had signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Disclosable Pecuniary Interests Form prior to the start of the meeting.
	Action

	029/02/22.C
	Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr’s Vivienne Fisher (poorly), John Hodgson, Alan Langley (working away), Nina Mistry (family) and Helen Williams (away).
Proposed, seconded and carried that these apologies are accepted.

	Parish Clerk

	030/02/22.C
	Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
a) Declaration of any disclosable pecuniary interest in a matter to be discussed at the meeting and which is not included in the register of interests. None received.
b) To consider any applications for dispensation. None received. 
c) Declaration of any other interests in the agenda items. Cllr George Smith declared an interest on Agenda Item 041/02/22.C application 22/00257/FUL.

	

	031/02/22.C
	Minutes

Proposed:
Cllr Duncan Laing       Seconded:    Cllr Mark Hayball
Resolved:
with three abstentions, that the minutes of the Parish Council 


held on Thursday 13th January 2022 having been previously 


circulated be approved and adopted as a true record. 
	Chairman


	032/02/22.C
	Urgent Items
There were no urgent items that related to financial, health and safety issues or issues that required immediate attention.

	Action

	033/02/22.C
	Public Session

Shirley Willis expressed concern over the difficulty she had in finding the relevant drawings for the sewerage and surface water outlets for the new development at the Ifton School site from Shropshire Council’s planning department. Cllr George Smith said he would raise this at the next meeting of the Stakeholder Group with Cornovii Developments Ltd
Wayne Gurnett expressed concern regarding the overspill of vehicles parking on either side of the new road (Hollands Drive) into Irvine Gardens from the Keys PH when events are on, which is now becoming a weekly occasion. He was also concerned over vehicles parking on the pedestrian footpath outside the Keys PH. He had brought this to the attention of Shropshire Cllr Steve Davenport. He asked him for a progress report on the adoption of the road on this estate, and a plausible timeline for completion. Once adopted he would like double yellow lines on both sides of the entrance into the estate. 
Martin Lewis expressed concern over Shropshire Council Planning process to a planning application for eight 8 no. Camping pods off Firs Close (recently approved) and a recent application at the same site for the erection of a service building and amendments to the site layout. He added that the planning officer had shown a lack of the adhering to the laid down planning process, a lack of accountability, a failure of Council management and a failure of due diligence. He then listed a number of planning conditions that referred to these concerns There was also the issue of a developer who doesn’t adhere to any required planning regulations
At this point it was agreed to bring forward item 036/02/22.C


	Cllr George Smith
Shropshire Cllr Steve Davenport

&
Parish Clerk
Parish Clerk

	036/02/22.C
	St Martins Recreation Partnership

Tessa Lanstein from Coombe Management Services, the appointed Programme Manager for this Partnership gave the following report;

She had recently met with representatives of the partnership from the parish council, school and football club.
A £20,000 grant application had been submitted to the Big Grant Scheme, should know after the 23rd February whether successful. 
Work is due to start on the 21st February on the widening of the access to the site following the S184 license being approved. Evans Construction will deliver the works.

To progress the Football Federation element, the parish council and school will need to sign a joint agreement as a satisfactory interim entity whilst the full Charitable Trust is established.  Following these preliminary, Stage One, tasks the Football Federation team could potentially start Stage two in May 2022: site surveys, feasibility studies etc. 
If St Martins is successful in progressing through the Staged Application and can guarantee annual maintenance costs can be accrued (c. £50k per annum) the Football Federation (FF) will provide the 3G pitch at their cost (i.e. award the 

Partnership the funds to complete the build). Current business plan forecasts suggest a 50% utilisation of the new pitch will be sufficient to cover the annual maintenance costs. The Football Federation will not fund the provision of all the facilities required for the League football team e.g. changing facilities, therefore additional funds will need to be sourced beyond the FF grant.  The Football Club are already holding fundraising events for this project
An additional member from the Parish Council to support the setup of the Charitable Trust and be accountable for financial custodianship would be beneficial. It would also be beneficial if future meetings of the partnership were held at least a week ahead of parish council meetings: a schedule will be produced and notified to all parties.
The Chairman thanked Tessa for her report who then left the meeting.

	Action

Parish Clerk



	034/02/22.C
	Parish Clerk’s Progress Report
· Tree Branches around Street Light Junction to Ifton View. Star Housing had now cut these back.
· Moors Methodist Chapel quotation from Broxap now received for a finger post sign and post. To be considered under agenda item 040/02/22.C
· Irvine Gardens Nick Scott still awaiting a response from Shropshire Council on reasons why they refused the variation of S106 agreement (OS/07/15162/FUL) to omit the provision of the Part 2 Open Space Works. To be considered under agenda item 031/02/22.C.

· Dropped Kerbs have been requested either side of the bridge at Escob, along Overton Road at its junction with New Ifton and re-adjustments by the Memorial Garden adjacent to Green Lane and access to the crossing. Logged with Shropshire Council back in November 2021, no indication on any action.

· Post Box Royal Mail have again been asked to look at the brickwork surrounding their Post Box on Ellesmere Road. Now with Post Office Manager at Oswestry Sorting Office who has visited the site and has no concerns over its condition.

· Fencing concern over the dangerous state of the fencing adjacent the car park and Overton Road next to the Take-away shops has been reported to the landowner who is also responsible for the state of the wooden fencing surrounding the Electricity Sub Station next to these shops. On the 3rd December he confirmed that this would be removed ASAP. Reminded him (Sam) on the 10th January that this had still not been done. 
· Greenfields concern expressed by local residents that one of their residents had over the recent digging out of a large area of grass verge on the entrance to Greenfields belonging to Shropshire Council, the fixing of a seat with planters either side.
Victoria Doran, Highways Maintenance Manager has been made aware of this as she confirmed that a street works licence was required. Shropshire Council’s Highways Maintenance Manager has now looked into this matter.  They have checked with colleagues in the Streetworks team and the bench was installed without permission. 
However, the local technician has visited site.  The bench appears to have been soundly installed and does not represent a danger to users of the highway.  They asked if the Parish Council would be happy if the bench was left in-situ, provided that it remains as a bench with two planters and nothing else is added.  They suspect it would create more of a mess by requesting that it is removed, especially given the concrete pad that has been installed. If the Parish Council is happy for the bench to remain, they could write to Mr. Evans, granting retrospective permission, but with the condition that it is maintained as is and nothing else is to be added or changed, without permission from the Parish Council. This was agreed
· Cottage Lane received a report that on the cottage lane side of halls corner crossroads there used to be a black and white bollard on the very narrow pavement. That's been hit and snapped off, about 6 inches left sticking out of the ground. Now a trip hazard. Reported to Divisional Surveyor for urgent action.
· Agritel has informed us that Agritel Packaging Supplies will no longer be able to supply us with Stationery supplies from 1st March 2022 onwards. They have recommended we set up an account with Office Express in Newtown. Agreed to set up an account with them.

	Action

Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk
Parish Clerk



	035/02/22.C
	Police Report 
The latest police incident report had been circulated to all Cllr’s.
	

	037/02/22.C
	St Martins Branch Doctors Surgery 

Cllr Vivienne Fisher had reported to the Parish Clerk that the latest update she had received from the Chirk Surgery was that they had been advised that the next decision meeting is due to take place mid-March but have no further information.
Shropshire Cllr Steve Davenport said he had still not got confirmation on whether Iain-Hill Trevor owns the building. 

Proposed:
Cllr Glenn Pennington       Seconded:    Cllr Sue Schofield
Resolved:
that we check with Land Registry on who owns this building/land 

and write to Chirk surgery and request a copy of their 



documents that show that they own this building.

	Shropshire Cllr Steve Davenport
Parish Clerk

	038/02/22.C
	Highway Issues

All recent highway issues had been reported through ‘My Shropshire’ with a copy 
being sent to their highways department at Whittington. As reported at the last meeting we still have 8 outstanding reports dating back to January 2021. For future reference, Victoria Doran, Highways Maintenance Manager for our area has recommended we copy in EMOswestry@shropshire.gov.uk as this team email address is monitored by our admin officer daily.  

 
	Action
Parish Clerk


	039/02/22.C
	Street Lighting

Aljit Singh Sahota, Shropshire Council’s Principal Street Lighting Engineer had forwarded the following update;
Reported Lighting faults – Work orders already raised with Contractor Kier to attend.

Ellesmere Road – New lighting scheme proposed for next financial year to replace old aging stock with new energy efficient lighting.

Lighting outside Old School – Currently in consultation with Scottish Power regarding supply issues.

	

	040/02/22.C
	Financial Matters

040/02/01/22.C
Accounts for payment; 
BACS
E Davies

Salary & Expenses


  £844.82
BACS
HMRC

Month 11 PAYE & NI

  £248.13

BACS
Nigel Thomas
Play Area Inspections
 
  
    £24.00
BACS
Huw Manford
Litter Picking, etc.       
              £273.44
Proposed:
Cllr Glenn Pennington
Seconded:
Cllr Duncan Laing
Resolved 
that the above payments be agreed in accordance with the 


Parish Council’s Standing Orders and Financial 
Regulations.

040/02/02/22.C
Broxap Quotation for Single Finger Arm sign 
Eleven Cllr’s had agreed prior to the meeting to rescind the previous resolution to accept the Broxap quotation for the single finger arm sign for Moors Lane in-line with Standing Order 7a.

The Parish Clerk had obtained an additional quotation from Sign & Poster for £235.00 plus VAT. 
Proposed:
Cllr Sue Schofield       Seconded:    Cllr Natalie Rowley
Resolved:
with one vote against that this quotation is accepted.

However Cllr George Smith said he had contacts on street signs and agreed to obtain a further quotation. This was agreed.

	Parish Clerk
Parish Clerk

Cllr George Smith

Action

	041/02/22.C
	Planning

To consider any new planning applications received since the last meeting.
Reference:  22/00257/FUL  (validated: 19/01/2022)
Address:  Proposed Development Of Camping Pods To The South Of, Firs Close, St Martins, Shropshire
Proposal:  Erection of a service building and amendments to the site layout of previously approved plan Ref 21/03260/FUL
Parish Council Decision: Following further discussions on this application it was agreed to object to this application on the following grounds; Parking on the site, having a building here means additional vehicles on site to service the building and thus reducing the potential parking spaces. Increased activity on site means greater danger to access the highway, which does not have good visibility. Residents of Firs Close face having increased vehicle activity outside their premises on what should be a quiet cul-de-sac. 
The previous planning decision should not have been decided under delegated powers to the planning officer, due to the huge amount of objections that were sent in.

Amendments to site layout, including a hard chipping road which had already been carried out and completed before a decision has been taken.
In addition, additional concerns on the handling of both the applications for this site by the planning officers would be forwarded to Shropshire Council’s Leader, Head of Planning and Legal departments and our MP.


Reference:  22/00347/FUL  (validated: 03/02/2022)
Address:  Carricson, Street Dinas, St Martins, Shropshire, SY11 3HB
Proposal:  Erection of rear two storey extension with balcony
Parish Council Decision: Support.

Schedule of additional planning applications

There were no planning applications not listed above that were received after the date of publication of this agenda due to response time frames set by Shropshire Council. In addition it was agreed to support Nick Scott’s application to have Shropshire Council’s decision to refuse the variation of the Section 106 agreement amended so as these funds can be used on the existing play area at St Martins Centre instead of providing on site at Irvine Gardens where residents are against this.
The following planning decisions and recommendations of the planning authority listed below were noted. 

Reference:  21/05518/FUL  (validated: 24/11/2021)
Address:  Heather Rise , Mount Bradford Lane, St Martins, SY11 3HQ
Proposal:  Modifications to garage roof and internal garage alterations
Decision:  Grant Permission

	Parish Clerk
Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk

Action

	042/02/22.C
	Shropshire Council

Shropshire Cllr Steve Davenport reported that he had been dealing with a rat problem in Moors Lane which was still ongoing.

As regards the Stokes Family, Steve Law, Head of Property and Development at Shropshire Council had confirmed the following;
The site at Glovers Meadow has had a new toilet and sink installed. The Stokes did not have access to the toilet or shower facilities at Ifton Heath School and relied upon the shower and toilet facilities within their own caravan. The Stokes will be permitted to construct an amenity block at their cost (subject to an application for Landlord approval). The Stokes are paying a below market rent which reflects the level of facilities on the site. The facilities to be provided on the site was agreed with the Stokes in advance of their move to Glovers Meadow. John Taylor has recently spoken to Mr. Stokes to check how he was settling in and if there were any issues and he did not raise any concerns regarding the amenities on the site.
Whilst both parties agreed to the above, officers are investigating the availability of external grant funding, which could include enhancing the site with additional facilities, if indeed the Stokes’ wanted to pursue standalone facilities over and above that contained within their own mobile homes. It was agreed that the Stokes family should take up all further matters with Oswestry Town Council.
As regards the alterations to the layout of the roundabout by Stan’s investigations are still taking place on the ownership of the adjoining grass verges around this area.
	Cllr Steve Davenport
Cllr Steve Davenport


	043/02/22.C


	North Shropshire MP Helen Morgan
Copies of our minutes are now being forwarded to our new MP Helen Morgan.

 
	Parish Clerk

	044/02/22.C
	Shropshire Association of Local Councils (SALC)

All correspondence received from the County Secretary had been previously been circulated to all Cllr’s.
	

	045/02/22.C
	Ifton School Development

Cllr George Smith reported that there would be a site meeting at Ifton School tomorrow between 10.00 am and noon with representatives from Cornovii Developments Ltd. 

	

	046/02/22.C
	Bus Shelters

The Parish Clerk reported that he had received a further quotation from ETC Sawmills in Ellesmere for a wooden replacement bus shelter on Overton Road opposite Church Lane. He had still to obtain further quotations.


	Parish Clerk
Action

	047/02/22.C
	Memorial Garden

Following concern expressed that a tree in the Memorial Garden was obstructing the street light in this area affecting the visibility on the adjacent pedestrian crossing, Cllr Helen Williams had informed the Parish Clerk that no pruning was necessary.


	

	048/02/22.C
	Save Our Shropshire

Cllr Sophie Hughes-Saunier said there was nothing further to add at this stage.

 
	

	049/02/22.C
	Queen’s Jubilee 2022

Cllr Sophie Hughes-Saunier reported that an article had been placed in the Village Life. She had received enquiries from the Church and School. Now looking at areas for the larger trees. The smaller trees will be collected by the 7th March. Any help in planting these would be greatly appreciated. The Chairman and Parish Clerk thanked Sophie for all the work she had put into this project.

 
	All Cllr’s



	050/02/22.C
	Members Reports
The Chairman expressed concern over the number of trees being felled on the entrance to the Lodge at Glenrid. Iain-Hill Trevor would be contacted.

Cllr Sue Schofield expressed concern over the increase in postage.

Cllr Lesley-Anne Roberts requested a salt bin at the top of Oak Drive.

She also said that residents had requested a new street light in Oak Drive outside No. 17.

Cllr Natalie Rowley reported that there were still two sunken roadside gullies on the approach road from Glenrid to Escob bridge.

Cllr Duncan Laing reported a street light outside no. 12 Cottage Lane.


	Parish Clerk
Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk

Parish Clerk

	051/02/22.C
	Next Meeting
Full Council meeting on Thursday 10th March 2022 @ 19.00 in St Martins Centre. 
	

	
	There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance, and declared the meeting closed 20.59.

Signed ………………………………
Date ……………….
	Chairman


------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

St Martins/Minutes 100222
Signed: …………………………

